RESEARCH ARTICLE

EJIS

Ponder the path of thy feet: How China's security-development nexus works in the Mekong region

Xue Gong 厄

S. Rajaratnam School of International Studies, Nanyang Technological University, Singapore, Singapore Email: isgongxue@ntu.edu.sg

(Received 9 January 2025; accepted 3 February 2025)

Abstract

This article explores China's evolving approach to South–South security cooperation, focusing on its use of the security–development nexus in its relations with Global South countries, particularly in the Mekong region. The central research question is: under what circumstances will China adjust the balance between security and development in its cooperation with the Global South? This article uses two case studies in the Mekong region, where China has applied contrasting approaches to address different security-related issues, to explore how China justifies its security choices through the security–development nexus in its relations with Global South countries. The varying security priorities and complex regional dynamics have led to variations in the nature and scope of its security cooperation with the Global South. Drawing on Chinese official documents, media reports, and interviews with scholars and policy advisors, this article argues that China adapts its security–development approach based on three key factors: its perception of security risks, its ability to dominate an issue, and the urgency of its interests. The significance of this research lies in its contribution to the ongoing debate about China's role in South–South security cooperation. The study also offers insights into the challenges China faces in managing its dual role as both a development partner and a security actor, with implications for its influence in the Mekong region and beyond.

Keywords: China; Mekong; South-South security cooperation; transnational crimes; water conflicts

Introduction

As a major Global South country with great power status, China itself adds complexity to its relationships in South–South security cooperation. China's rise has sparked intensive debates on its role in the (re)making of global security governance. These discussions engage key empirical, theoretical, and normative aspects of China's approach to security and development in the Global South.¹ One of central questions in current discussions is what role China will play in the Global North–South binary.²

To garner support from the Global South, China has strategically mobilised a discourse centred around 'fairness and justice',³ positioning itself as a key advocate for the Global South. In this discourse system, the security-development nexus has been used to legitimise China's role in

¹Shaun Breslin, 'China and the South: Objectives, actors and interactions', *Development and Change*, 44: 6 (2013), pp. 1273–94; Chris Alden and Daniel Large, 'On becoming a norms maker: Chinese foreign policy, norms evolution and the challenges of security in Africa', *The China Quarterly*, 221 (2015), pp. 123–42; Lina Benabdallah, 'China's peace and security strategies in Africa: Building capacity is building peace?', *African Studies Quarterly*, 16:3–4 (2016), pp. 17–34.

²Tobias Berger and Markus-Michael Müller, 'South–South cooperation and the (re)making of global security governance', *European Journal of International Security* (this issue).

³China's Diplomacy in the New Era, available at: {http://cn.chinadiplomacy.org.cn/node_8020544.shtml}.

© The Author(s), 2025. Published by Cambridge University Press on behalf of The British International Studies Association. This is an Open Access article, distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution licence (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0), which permits unrestricted re-use, distribution and reproduction, provided the original article is properly cited.

providing a vision of mutual benefit and solidarity for South–South cooperation.⁴ China has leveraged its large-scale infrastructure development experiences for the Global South. China also shows its interest in maintaining the status of being a Global South country and uses non-interference foreign policy⁵ to enhance its leadership in South–South security cooperation.

Under President Xi Jinping, China has increasingly sought to reform the global security governance system, challenging the US-dominated security architecture and promoting an alternative vision for global stability. Motivated by its ambitions to achieve the 'Chinese Dream' of national rejuvenation (*wei da fu xing de zhong guo meng*) and the policy of 'strive for achievement' (*fen fa you wei*), China has actively linked the development and security of Global South countries to its own goals of national advancement. Therefore, China further provides the concept of a 'China solution' and 'China wisdom'⁶ to build a 'security community of humankind' through its Global Security Initiative (GSI)⁷ and Global Development Initiative (GDI).

The Chinese state views development as central to resolving conflicts and emphasises that infrastructure and connectivity-driven development are crucial for maintaining stability. In this context, China has strategically used the narratives of South–South cooperation to promote security– development cooperation. China's security–development cooperation is thus seen as a contrast to the Global North's approach, which typically prioritises security as a prerequisite for development.⁸ Through promoting economic growth and social development and the achievement of stability, a growing security commitment appears legitimate and reasonable to both China and other Global South countries.⁹

While current research sheds light on China's motivations within the security-development nexus, a more thorough analysis of the varying security priorities and regional dynamics is essential to fully understand the complexities of China's strategies and its promotion of South–South security cooperation. It is evident that China has been adapting the security-development nexus in its South–South security cooperation: some initiatives are more security-driven, while others are more development-focused, with China skilfully shifting between the two, using one to reinforce the other. The key question, then, is under what circumstances will China adjust the balance between security and development in its cooperation with the Global South?

This article uses two case studies in the Mekong region, where China has applied contrasting approaches to address different security-related issues, to explore how China justifies its security choices through the security-development nexus in its relations with Global South countries. The varying security priorities and complex regional dynamics have led to variations in the nature and scope of its security cooperation with the Global South.

This article argues that while China seeks to present a coherent security-development nexus in its relations with Global South countries, its approach is flexible and responsive to changing circumstances. China adapts its strategy by shifting between 'developmentalising' security issues and 'securitising' development issues, depending on evolving priorities. The article identifies three

⁴Ilaria Carrozza, 'Legitimizing China's growing engagement in African security: Change within continuity of official discourse', *The China Quarterly*, 248: 1 (2021), pp. 1174–99; Ilaria Carrozza, 'China's multilateral diplomacy in Africa: Constructing the security-development nexus' in Daniel Johanson, Jie Li and Tsunghan Wu (eds), *New Perspectives on China's Relations with the World: National, Transnational and International* (Bristol: E-International Relations Publishing, 2019), pp. 142–58.

⁵Shi Qing, 'Zhongguo yongyuan shi fazhanzhong guojia dajiating de yiyuan' (China is always a family member of developing countries, People.com, available at: {http://world.people.com.cn/n1/2023/0412/c1002-32661975.html}.

⁶The State Council Information Office of the People's Republic of China, 'The Belt and Road Initiative: A key pillar of the global community of shared future' (October 2023), available at: {http://www.beltandroadforum.org/english/n101/2023/1010/ c124-895.html}.

⁷Ministry of Foreign Affairs, People's Republic of China, 'Wang Yi jiu jiaqiang "quanqiu nanfang" guojia hezuo tichu sidian zhuzhang' [Wang Yi proposed four points for strengthening "Global South" cooperation] (26 July 2023), available at: {https://www.mfa.gov.cn/wjbzhd/202307/t20230726_11117824.shtml}.

⁸Miwa Hirono, Yang Jiang, and Marc Lanteigne, 'China's new roles and behaviour in conflict-affected regions: Reconsidering non-interference and non-intervention', *The China Quarterly*, 239 (2019), pp. 573–93.

⁹Carrozza, 'Legitimizing China's growing engagement in African security'.

key factors that influence China's approach: (a) its perception of security risks in a given issue area, (b) its ability to unilaterally dominate the issue, and (c) the urgency of its interests.

When securitising an issue is perceived as harmful to China's security, it prefers to 'developmentalise' the issue, removing security concerns from the agenda. If China holds a dominant position on a particular issue, it can flexibly switch between securitising and developmentalising, depending on the context. For less urgent matters, China emphasises developmentalisation to shape discourse and exert influence. However, when development issues pose significant security risks that China cannot manage unilaterally, it tends to securitise those issues, seeking state-to-state cooperation to address its security concerns and strengthen its influence in the Global South.

Drawing on data from Chinese official websites, leadership statements and speeches, media reports, and first-hand interviews with scholars and policy advisors, this article finds that China prefers using South–South cooperation more to 'developmentalise' water security tensions, while it is more inclined to apply multilateralism narratives in its efforts to securitise cross-border economic crimes. By examining these contrasting cases, the article provides a deeper understanding of how China's evolving approach to security–development cooperation in the Global South is shaped by its strategic goals and the specific challenges it faces in different regions. It also offers insights into the broader implications of China's security–development nexus, particularly in the context of its rise as a global power and its aspirations to establish itself as a leader of the Global South.

Studying China's role in South–South security cooperation in the Mekong region is particularly significant in the ongoing debate about the North–South security binary. The China-led regional institution the Lancang–Mekong Cooperation (LMC) is framed by the Chinese government as a *Biaogan* (benchmark) for South–South cooperation,¹⁰ a 'pioneer' area for the GDI, and a 'pilot' area for the GSI.¹¹ China claims to be promoting through these initiatives a just and fair international order¹² that emphasises the role of Global South countries.¹³ However, romanticising the Global South identity as a framework for articulating China's security–development nexus is insufficient to fully address the complexities of China's security cooperation with Global South countries.

The article highlights the challenges China faces in using the security-development nexus to build a security community in the region. As Berger and Müller suggest,¹⁴ South–South security cooperation is a relational and collaborative effort, grounded in the sharing of experiences and resources to address common security challenges. For the Mekong countries, China is both a key contributor to addressing regional security concerns and a source of concern in itself. China's role as both a development partner and a security supporter has enhanced its influence in Global South countries such as Cambodia, Laos, and Myanmar. However, China's adjustments to its non-intervention policy and changes in its security strategies in certain areas have raised

¹⁰*People's Daily* (overseas), 'Guo yu guo guanxi de dianfan, quyu hezuo de yangban nannanhezuo de biaogan' [Classic example of state-state relationship. Sample for regional cooperation, South-South cooperation benchmark of Lancang Mekong Cooperation: Jointly create better futures] (27 December 2023), available at: {http://paper.people.com.cn/rmrbhwb/html/2023-12/27/content_26033876.htm}.

¹¹Lmcchina.org, 'Quanqiu anquan changyi gainian wenjian' [Global Security Initiative concept paper] (21 February 2023), available at: {http://www.lmcchina.org/2023-02/21/content_42274271.htm}; 'Wang Yi jiu chuxi lanmeihezuo waizhanghui, ershiguo jituan waizhanghui, fangwen dongnanya wuguo, zhuchi tong yuenan, jianpuzhai shuangbian jizhi huiyi jieshou Zhongyang meiti caifang' [Minister Wang Yi received interviews from Central Media on Lancang Mekong Foreign Minister Meeting, G20 Minister Meetings, visit to five Southeast Asian countries, and hosting bilateral mechanism with Vietnam and Cambodia] (15 July 2022), available at: {http://montreal.china-consulate.gov.cn/zgyw/202207/t20220729_10729644.htm}.

¹²Wang Yi, 'Gong mou jianpin fazhan zhilu puxie nannan hezuo xinpian' [Seeking poverty reduction and development together; write a new chapter for South–South cooperation], Ministry of Foreign Affairs, People's Republic of China (26 September 2020), available at: {https://www.mfa.gov.cn/web/ziliao_674904/zyjh_674906/202009/t20200926_7946259.shtml}.

¹³China International Development Cooperation Agency, 'Guoheping: luoshi quanqiu fazhan changyi nannan hezuo jijin shengji' [Implement Global Development Initiative: upgrade South–South Cooperation Fund] (24 August 2022), available at: {http://www.cidca.gov.cn/2022-08/24/c_1211679044.htm}.

¹⁴Tobias Berger and Markus-Michael Müller, 'South–South cooperation and the (re)making of global security governance', *European Journal of International Security* (this issue).

concerns among these countries, causing them to approach security cooperation with China more cautiously.¹⁵

The next section offers a theoretical analysis of China's security cooperation choices, followed by an examination of its security-development approach in the Mekong countries. It then explores China's two contrasting security-development nexus approaches in the areas of water security and trans-border security. Finally, the article concludes with an analysis of the implications for South-South security cooperation.

China's security cooperation choices in the security-development nexus

To garner support from the Global South, China has strategically mobilised a discourse centred around fairness and justice for the interests of Global South countries. By emphasising themes of fairness, equality, and mutual development, China seeks to align itself with the Global South's historical struggles against colonialism and inequality. In this context, China has framed its security-development nexus as a tool for fostering solidarity and cooperation. The securitydevelopment nexus, in particular, has been employed by China to legitimise its role as a provider of both security and developmental assistance, offering a vision of mutual benefit that promises to address the economic and security challenges faced by Global South countries.¹⁶

As pointed out by Benabdallah and Large, the security–development nexus is a complex and often-ambiguous concept that connects development and security in Global North–South interactions.¹⁷ The aftermath of 9/11 has further complicated the nexus, as development assistance provided by the Global North became increasingly tied to security concerns.¹⁸ This shifted focus has led to a securitisation of development, with development aid often conditioned on a heavy focus on military security by the Global North. Therefore, security is often viewed as a prerequisite to development in the Global North security–development nexus.

This approach contrasts with China's interpretation of the security–development nexus, where development is viewed as central to addressing the root causes of conflicts. China's recent economic foreign policy achievements through initiatives such as the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) have fuelled debates about China's model as an alternative to the hegemonic Global North.¹⁹ Chinese leaders believe infrastructure and connectivity are essential prerequisites for stability and security. Therefore, for China, the concept of security is intricately tied to economic development, and development itself becomes a form of security.²⁰ Rooted in its own domestic development model, China has applied this approach in its cooperation with the Global South. This is why China's multilateral peacekeeping and post-conflict efforts in African countries like Mali and Sudan are often accompanied by investments, infrastructure projects, capacity building, and vocational training programmes. By offering substantial financial support and infrastructure projects, China differs itself from the Global North, portraying itself as a more reliable partner. In the process, China also uses non-intervention diplomacy to encourage Global South countries to pursue their own

¹⁹Ana Cristina Alves, Xue Gong, and Mingjiang Li, 'The BRI: A new development cooperation paradigm in the making? Unpacking China's infrastructure cooperation along the Maritime Silk Road', *World Development*, 169 (2023), pp. 1–7.

²⁰Wang Xuejun, 'Developmental peace: Understanding China's Africa policy in peace and security', in Chris Alden, Abiodun Alao, Zhang Chun, and Laura Barber (eds), *China and Africa: Building Peace and Security Cooperation on the Continent* (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2018), pp. 67–82; Shahar Hameiri, Lee Jones, and Yizheng Zou, 'The development-insecurity nexus in China's near-abroad: Rethinking cross-border economic integration in an era of state transformation', Journal of Contemporary Asia, 49 (2018), pp. 473–99.

¹⁵Chris Alden and Zheng Yixiao, 'China's changing role in peace and security in Africa', in Chris Alden, Abiodun Alao, Zhang Chun, and Laura Barber (eds), *China and Africa: Building Peace and Security Cooperation on the Continent* (New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2018), pp. 39–66.

¹⁶Carrozza, 'Legitimizing China's growing engagement in African security'.

¹⁷Lina Benabdallah and Daniel Large, "'The key to solving all problems"? Unpacking China's development-as-security approach in Mali', *Third World Quarterly*, 44:1 (2022), pp. 211–29.

¹⁸Ibid.

development agendas, free from the political conditionality attached to assistance from the Global North.

While prioritising economic development cooperation with the Global South, China has become increasingly focused on securitising development to protect its overseas security interests (*hai wai li yi an quan*), a concept introduced by Chinese president Xi Jinping as part of China's broader vision for 'comprehensive national security' in 2014.²¹ The notion of overseas security interests integrates China's development and security concerns, with China seeking to ensure the safety of its development projects overseas. As China's global presence expands, the securitisation of development has become a key strategy for managing risks associated with its growing overseas investments. These risks include instability in host countries, threats to Chinese nationals and assets, and damages to China's approach and motivations within the security–development nexus, a more comprehensive analysis is needed to fully understand the varying nature of China's security strategies. This includes examining China's varying security priorities and the complex regional dynamics.

This article posits that while China seeks to portray a cohesive security-development nexus in its partnerships with Global South countries, its approach is dynamic and adaptable. China has strategically reframed the priorities within this nexus to better align with its evolving interests, shifting between the concepts of 'developmentalising' security issues and 'securitising' developmental matters. It argues that three primary factors that determine when and how China modifies its security-development nexus. First, when China identifies an issue as a potential threat to its security or national interests, it tends to adopt a securitisation approach to mobilise security resources and seek international security cooperation.

Second, China's dominant position in a particular issue area can significantly influence its strategic choices. If China can set the agenda unilaterally or has a dominant role in the issue area – through economic leverage, political influence, or military assistance – it gains the ability to reshape discussions and actions surrounding those issues. In such circumstances, China can alternate between approaches, employing securitisation when it deems it necessary and reverting to developmentalisation when this serves its strategic interests better.

Third, the urgency of China's national interests plays a crucial role in determining its approach. For matters that are not immediately pressing, China typically relies on developmentalisation, which emphasises economic cooperation, capacity building, and sustainable development. This strategy not only helps China to promote its vision of development but also facilitates China's ability to shape governance agendas, establish normative frameworks, and even build identity construction within a region with which China engages. However, the dynamics shift when developmental issues escalate into significant social and security concerns. In such cases, if China perceives that it cannot control the agenda unilaterally, it is likely to shift towards securitising those issues to seek state-to-state cooperation.

Overall, this nuanced understanding of the security-development nexus reveals China's strategy as it engages with Global South countries. Rather than adhering to a rigid framework, China demonstrates a capability to adapt its policies in response to the shifting landscape of international relations. By balancing developmental goals with security imperatives, China is not only promoting its interests but also reshaping the narrative around South–South cooperation. The next section

²¹Guo Shengkun, 'Tuijin guojia Anquan tixi he nengli xiandaihua' [Promote national security system and capacity building modernisation], *People's Daily* (24 November 2022), available at: {http://www.news.cn/politics/cpc20/2022-11/24/c_ 1129154609.htm}; Katja Drinhausen and Helena Legarda, "'Comprehensive National Security" unleashed: How Xi's approach shapes China's policies at home and abroad', MERICS (15 September 2022), available at: {https://www.merics.org/en/report/ comprehensive-national-security-unleashed-how-xis-approach-shapes-chinas-policies-home-and}.

²²Xia Liping, 'Challenges and approaches in China's overseas interests protection' [Zhongguo haiwai liyi baohu de tiaozhan yu yingdui], China Social Sciences Net (18 July 2024), available at: {https://www.cssn.cn/skgz/bwyc/202407/t20240718_5765167.shtml}.

introduces the context, motivation, and historical approaches of China in its security-development nexus in Mekong.

The security-development nexus in Mekong

After the Cold War, China's growing interests in strengthening security and development ties with Mekong countries became critical to its national security and foreign policy. With shared water resources and borders, a stable and prosperous neighbourhood is crucial to China's political, economic, and security objectives.²³ As a result, China, along with the international community, has promoted development-oriented programmes to foster regional stability and cooperation.

To promote a stable neighbourhood and enhance its domestic security, the Chinese government launched the 'Opium Substitution Policy' in Myanmar and Laos. By sharing agricultural development experience and assisting less-developed neighbours in integrating into the regional market, China aims to lessen security concerns such as trans-border criminal activities and conflicts along its border through development cooperation.²⁴ Additionally, China has actively participated in regional organisations, such as the Asian Development Bank, to support the economic development of the Mekong region through the Greater Mekong Subregional Economic Cooperation (GMS). In trade, China has extended special treatment to less-developed Mekong countries through the Early Harvest Programmes within the ASEAN (Association of Southeast Asian Nations)–China Free Trade Agreement.²⁵

This security and development nexus remains a cornerstone of China's regional security strategy as well. In addition to actively participating in various ASEAN-centred security initiatives, China has been advocating for a 'common security' concept in the region through 'dialogue' and 'cooperation' through its New Security Policy, which was introduced during the ministerial-level meeting of the ASEAN Regional Forum in 2002.²⁶ One key approach in China's security cooperation with the region involves forging 'economic interest integration' to strengthen political and security relations in the region.²⁷ While continuing to uphold ASEAN centrality in the regional security architecture, China is also exploring ways to extend its leadership in security cooperation in Southeast Asia and in the Mekong region.

One example is China's increased security presence in the Mekong region, which began in response to the 2011 Mekong Massacre, in which several Chinese citizens were murdered.²⁸ In the aftermath, China established a quadrilateral security cooperation framework with Laos, Myanmar, and Thailand.²⁹ However, joint law-enforcement operations and security presence remain sensitive

²³www.gov.cn, "'lanmei hezuo" yu diqu guojia liyi jinmi xianglian' [Lancang Mekong Cooperation closely connect with regional countries' interests] (21 March 2016), available at: {https://www.gov.cn/zhengce/2016-03/21/content_5055751.htm}; Chen Shaofeng, 'Has China's foreign energy quest enhanced its energy security?', *The China Quarterly*, 207 (2011), pp. 600–625 (p. 600).

²⁴Transnational Institute, 'Alternative development or business as usual? China's opium substitution policy in Burma and Laos' (15 November 2010), available at{https://www.tni.org/en/publication/alternative-development-or-business-as-usual}.

²⁵Lyall Breckon, 'China–Southeast Asia relations: China caps a year of gains', *Pacific Forum* (2017), available at: {https://cc. pacforum.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/06/0204qchina_seasia.pdf}; Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 'Waijiaobu fubuzhang Wang Yi zuanwen tan zhongguo yu dongmeng ziyou maoyiqu tanpan' [Vice Minister wrote on FTA negotiation between China and ASENA] (26 April 2002), available at: {https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/web/gjhdq_676201/gjhdqzz_681964/lhg_682518/xgxw_ 682524/200204/t20020426_9385516.shtml}.

²⁶Ministry of Foreign Affairs, People's Republic of China, 'Zhongguo guanyu xin anquanguan de lichang wenjian' [Stance and Paper on China's New Security] (6 August 2002), available at: {https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/ziliao_674904/zcwj_674915/200208/t20020806_9868841.shtml}.

²⁷Robert O. Keohane and Joseph S. Nye, *Power and Interdependence: World Politics in Transition* (Boston: Little, Brown, 1977).

²⁸Andrew Marshall, 'Special report: In Mekong, Chinese murders and bloody diplomacy', Reuters (27 January 2012), available at: {https://www.reuters.com/article/us-special-report-mekong-idUSTRE80Q00G20120127}.

²⁹Due to security concerns, the Thai government has never agreed to the joint patrol entering the water territory. So, in reality, the quadrilateral joint operations only remain in the water sections within China, Laos, and Myanmar; it was considered to be the first time China projected its security presence beyond the Chinese border without the mandate of the United Nations.

topics in many Mekong countries.³⁰ As a result, China's security apparatus and patrols face limitations, such as their inability to conduct patrols along the Thai border, highlighting ongoing constraints in its security operations in the region. Therefore, China continues to leverage the securitydevelopment nexus to foster security cooperation through the Lancang Mekong Cooperation (LMC). This institutionalisation reflects China's security-development nexus approach as articulated in its 2017 Asia-Pacific Security proposal that 'security and development are closely linked and mutually reinforcing ... through regional economic integration, a solid economic and social foundation is provided for security.³¹

As China's power continues to grow, differences between China and the Mekong countries regarding regional security approaches are also increasing. On the one hand, China remains concerned about the security threats posed by the dominant US military presence in the region. For example, Thailand continues to be part of the US-led hub-and-spoke alliance system. Meanwhile, all Mekong countries are focused on maintaining regional security by promoting a balance of power and diversifying their security options.³² As a result of growing security concerns in areas like the disputed South China Sea, countries such as Vietnam have shifted their defence posture to engage more proactively with the United States.

On the other hand, China's upstream behaviour and its extensive investments in Mekong hydropower projects have fuelled tensions in the region.³³ China's development of water resources has emerged as a critical water security issue for lower Mekong countries. Various stakeholders, including environmental activists, local governments, and civil society organisations, seek to regulate China's hydropower investments.³⁴ The global community, along with countries like Vietnam, has increasingly called for greater transparency in China's water-related activities, particularly regarding the disclosure of hydrological data.³⁵ However, China views such information as a matter of national security, making these demands a significant challenge for the region.³⁶ As a result, China's development approach is increasingly confronted by the growing securitisation of water disputes. This issue has become a major point of contention between China and the Mekong countries, second only to the ongoing South China Sea disputes.³⁷

See Andrew S. Erickson and Austin M. Strange, 'Ripples of change in Chinese foreign policy? Evidence from recent approaches to nontraditional waterborne security', *Asia Policy*, 17 (2014), pp. 93–126 (p. 120), available at: {https://muse.jhu.edu/pub/136/article/536772/pdf}.

³⁰Lei Jun, 'Quyuxing gonggong chanpin shijiaoxia de meigonghe liuyu lianhe zhifa anquan hezuo jizhi' [Law enforcement and security cooperation mechanism in the Mekong River: Regional public goods perspective], in Wang Yizhou (ed.), *Guoji* gonggong chanpin: biangezhong de zhongguo yu shijie [International public goods: China and the world in changes and reforms] (Beijing: Peking University Press, 2015), pp. 142–58.

³¹The State Council Information Office of the People's Republic of China, 'China's policies on Asia-Pacific security cooperation' (11 January 2017), available at: {https://english.www.gov.cn/archive/white_paper/2017/01/11/content_281475539078636.htm#:~:text=China%20will%20shoulder%20greater%20responsibilities,in%20the%20Asia%2DPacific% 20region}.

³²Alice Ba, 'ASEAN and the changing regional order: The ARF, ADMM, and ADMM-Plus', in Aileen Baviera and Larry Maramis (eds), *ASEAN@50, Vol. 4. Building ASEAN Community: Political-Security and Socio-cultural Reflections* (Jakarta: Economic Research Institute for ASEAN and East Asia, 2017), pp. 146–57.

³³Hoang Thi Ha, 'China's hydro-politics through the Lancang–Mekong cooperation', ISEAS Yusof Ishak Institute (22 November 2022), available at: {https://www.iseas.edu.sg/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/ISEAS_Perspective_2022_116.pdf}.

³⁴International Crisis Group, 'Dammed in the Mekong: Averting an environmental catastrophe' (7 October 2024), available at: {https://www.crisisgroup.org/asia/south-east-asia/cambodia-thailand-china/343-dammed-mekong-averting-environmental-catastrophe}.

³⁵Timo Räsänen, Tarek Ketelsen, and John Sawdon, 'Did China turn off the Lower Mekong? Why data matters for cooperation', *Dialogue Earth* (9 June 2020), available at: {https://dialogue.earth/en/energy/did-china-turn-off-the-lower-mekongwhy-data-matters-for-cooperation/}.

³⁶Zhang Hongzhou and Li Mingjiang, China and Transboundary Water Politics in Asia (New York: Routledge, 2017), p. 5.

³⁷Frederick Kliem, 'The geopolitics of the Mekong and a radical proposal for ASEAN to navigate it', *RSIS Policy Report* (November 2020), available at: {https://www.rsis.edu.sg/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/PR201125_The-Geopolitics-of-the-Mekong.pdf].

Therefore, China seeks to leverage the security-development nexus in the South-South cooperation framework to strengthen its rule-making and normative influence in the region. China has employed development-focused rhetoric to downplay the security risks associated with water disputes in the Mekong region, while simultaneously emphasising security-driven concerns when addressing issues such as transnational crime and border security. The two case studies on Mekong water conflicts and transboundary criminal networks in the region outlined below provide clear insights into China's security cooperation choices with Global South countries.

Developmentalising Mekong water security

One of the key challenges between China and downstream countries in the Mekong stems from tensions and security concerns over water disputes. Driven by its own development, China's rapid industrialisation has led to a domestic water shortage, driving the country to develop water resources along its transboundary rivers. As the largest upstream nation sharing 42 major transboundary watercourses,³⁸ China has consistently advocated for self-determination in managing the shared water resources. For national security reasons, Beijing opposes any binding mechanisms for multilaterally resolving water disputes and has resisted supporting the United Nations Water Convention.³⁹ Therefore, China has been defending its unilateral control over hydraulic infrastructure projects and data in the upper reaches of rivers.⁴⁰

While China has constructed water diversion projects in its upper streams, its hydropower companies have expanded internationally, particularly in the Mekong region.⁴¹ China's upstream behaviour, coupled with its expansive investments in Mekong hydropower projects, has sparked tensions in the region (see Table 1).⁴² These tensions involve a wide range of actors, including environmental activists, local governors, and civil society groups,⁴³ posing great challenges to the traditional state-centric water governance frameworks.⁴⁴ For instance, China's proposal for the Commercial Navigation Agreement to expand the Mekong River for river trade through dredging and bombing has encountered large-scale protests by Thai communities.⁴⁵ These tensions over water resources have posed challenges for food, the environment, water, and economic security. Any mismanagement and lack of cooperation risks existential threat to the regime stability of the

³⁸Global Water Forum, 'China's water policy and the sharing of international rivers in Asia' (21 March 2018), available at: {https://www.globalwaterforum.org/2018/03/21/q-a-chinas-water-policy-and-the-sharing-of-international-rivers-in-asia/}.

³⁹Patricia Wouters, 'Considering China's approach to the UN Watercourses Convention: Time to revisit?', International Water Law (28 July 2014), available at: {https://www.internationalwaterlaw.org/blog/2014/07/28/professor-patricia-wouters-considering-chinas-approach-to-the-un-watercourses-convention-time-to-revisit/}.

⁴⁰Zhang Hongzhou and Li Mingjiang, 'A process-based framework to examine China's approach to transboundary water management', *International Journal of Water Resources Development*, 34:5 (2018), pp. 705–31.

⁴¹International Rivers, 'China's global role in dam building, available at: {https://archive.internationalrivers.org/campaigns/ china-s-global-role-in-dam-building}.

⁴²Elizabeth C. Economy and Michael Levi, *By All Means Necessary: How China's Resource Quest Is Changing the World* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2014); Sam Geall, 'Troubles on the Mekong: How climate change, dams, and geopolitics threaten a river's future', *Foreign Affairs* (7 November 2019), available at: {https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2019-11-07/troubles-mekong?gad=1&gclid=Cj0KCQjwqs6lBhCxARIsAG8YcDjx4D0Y1Upt8geDFR4EZYpg TCq4PXDsep0KpRWcq4sQR1CcuUhfubgaAjxFEALw_wcB}; Matthew H Baxter, 'The run of the river: Water, politics, and Asia', *Asian Survey*, 54:4 (2014), pp. 611–20.

⁴³Radio Free Asia, 'Hundreds protest Lao dam project' (29 June 2012), available at: {https://www.rfa.org/english/news/cambodia/dam-06292012165509.html}.

⁴⁴Fengshi Wu and Hongzhou Zhang, *China's Global Quest for Resources: Energy, Food and Water* (London: Routledge, 2016).

⁴⁵Supalak Ganjanakhundee, 'China-led Mekong project terminated as Thais protest: Participatory diplomacy in action?', *ThinkChina* (7 May 2020), available at: {https://www.thinkchina.sg/china-led-mekong-project-terminated-thais-protestparticipatory-diplomacy-action}; China Embassy in Pakistan, 'Zhu Rongji zongli zai disici zhongguo-dongmeng lingdaoren huiwu (10 + 1) shang de jianghua' [Premier Zhu Rongji spoke at the fourth China-ASEAN Leaders' Meeting (10 + 1)] (25 November 2000), available at: {http://pk.china-embassy.gov.cn/chn/zgxw/200011/t2001125_1137023.htm}.

Project name	Project location	Status
Myitsone dam	Myanmar	suspended
Navigation channel in the Mekong River	Thailand	suspended
Xayaburi dam	Laos	in operation
Sanakham dam	Laos	planning stage

Table 1. Local protests against China's activities regarding water resources (selective).

Source: compiled by author.

Mekong countries and state-to-state relations. Take the Mekong Delta, for instance. It is a critical area for Vietnam's rice exports (95 per cent of Vietnam's exports) and agricultural GDP.⁴⁶ Nonetheless, the construction of upstream hydropower infrastructure and intense economic activities along the river have degraded water quality, changed water flows, and compromised soil for cropping, posing great security challenges to Vietnam's source of food and nutrition.⁴⁷

The scale of ecological and social impacts caused by upstream activities has made the Mekong water disputes another significant point of tension between China and Southeast Asia. Consequently, downstream states like Thailand and Vietnam have strong motivations to frame water conflicts as existential threats. In particular, Vietnam has been securitising water disputes to garner international support while also urging China to engage in multilateral governance to resolve the water governance issues.⁴⁸

After Xi came into power, the Chinese leadership recognised the urgency of addressing water management issues, understanding that failure to do so could further escalate tensions and alienate China from the region.⁴⁹ Thus, to build a more benign and responsible image, the Chinese government has implemented a flexible diplomatic approach to addressing concerns over its upstream hydropower activities. This positive gesture from China is to showcase to the regional audience that it is willing to and capable of managing differences and conflicts.

Accordingly, China has shifted from a passive stance to a more active approach by developmentalising the water security issues. This shift involves removing tensions around water disputes and conflicts from the 'security' agenda and reframing them within the realm of resource governance and management. To achieve this, China uses development incentives, narratives, and identity construction to de-escalate tensions and foster cooperation.

First, by promoting knowledge sharing and capacity building in the name of water resource development, China has expended its cooperation with Mekong countries through infrastructure, production capacity, and water trade networks to shift the attention of water security to development. Through branding its hydropower projects as part of global transition to green energy,⁵⁰

⁴⁶World Bank, 'Half a world apart, Vietnam and the Sahel face climate-fueled food challenges' (11 November 2022), available at: {https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/feature/2022/11/11/half-a-world-apart-vietnam-and-the-sahel-face-climate-fueled-food-challenges}.

⁴⁷Truong-Minh Vu and Tram Nguyen, 'Adapting to nature: A preliminary assessment of Vietnam's Mekong water diplomacy since 2017', *ISEAS Perspective* (2021), available at: {https://www.iseas.edu.sg/articles-commentaries/iseas-perspective/2021-166-adapting-to-nature-a-preliminary-assessment-of-vietnams-mekong-water-diplomacy-since-2017-by-truong-minh-vuand-tram-nguyen/}; Stockholm Environment Institute, 'In the Mekong region, climate change poses real threat to food security' (23 July 2016), available at: {https://www.sei.org/perspectives/mekong-region-food-security/}.

⁴⁸Barry Buzan, Ole Wæver, and Jaap de Wilde, *Security: A New Framework for Analysis* (Boulder, CO: Lynne Rienner, 1998); To Minh Thu and Le Dinh Tinh, 'Vietnam and Mekong Cooperative Mechanisms', *Southeast Asian Affairs* (2019), pp. 395–411; Danny Marks, 'Climate change and Thailand: Impact and response', *Contemporary Southeast Asia*, 33:2 (2011), pp. 229–58.

⁴⁹Luo Yifu, 'Cong dameigonghejizhi dao lanmeihezuo: zhongnanbandao shang de guoji zhidujingzheng' [From Greater-Mekong Mechanism to Lancang-Mekong cooperation: International institutional competition in the Indochina peninsula], *Foreign Affairs Review*, 6 (2018), pp. 119–56.

⁵⁰Xinhua Agency, 'Lancangjiang-Meigonghe Hezuo Wunian Xingdong Jihua (2018–2022)' [Lancang-Mekong Cooperation Five Years Action Plan (2018–2022)] (11 January 2018), available at: {https://www.gov.cn/xinwen/2018-01/11/content_ 5255417.htm}.

Sihanoukville Special Economic Zone (Cambodia) Sino-Thai Rayong Industrial Park (Thailand) Longjiang Industrial Park (Vietnam)
Longiang Industrial Park (Vietnam)
Sino-Vietnamese (Shenzhen–Haiphong) Economic and Trade Cooperation Zone
Vientiane Saiseta Comprehensive Development Zone (Laos)
Mohan/Boten Economic Cooperation Zone (Laos)
Ruili-Muse Economic Cooperation Zone (Myanmar)
Kyauphyu Special Economic Zone (Myanmar)
Thailand Eastern Economic Corridor

Source: compiled by author.

China justifies its hydropower projects as contributions to global climate goals. To showcase that China is working to improve the governance of water resources, it has also provided financial support to the Global Mekong Study Centers in each LMC member country.

China is also broadening its water-resource-related development projects into broader infrastructure and investment opportunities. Alongside the two existing economic corridors – the China-Indochina Peninsula Economic Corridor and the Sino-Myanmar Economic Corridor – China proposed the Mekong Economic Development Belt as part of its International Land and Maritime Trade New Corridor.⁵¹ Additionally, China is supporting investments in regional industrial parks and economic zones to bolster the export-oriented economies of the Mekong countries (see Table 2).

China positions rural development and poverty alleviation as central components of the LMC,⁵² through the Five-Year Plan of Lancang–Mekong Poverty Reduction Cooperation (2018–22). To implement it, China has leveraged its domestic actors to take on the projects.⁵³ For example, Chinese non-governmental organisations, including the China International Poverty Reduction Center, have been instrumental in supporting poverty-reduction capacity programmes (see Table 3). Moreover, China has implemented projects in areas like navigation, irrigation, and flood and drought management through the application of its technology. One notable example is the use of China's Beidou satellite system to monitor flood patterns and track ecological changes, such as fish-stock health, around hydropower projects in Cambodia. These efforts are consistent with China's broader developmentalising security in its Global South cooperation.

Second, China has strategically leveraged its identity as a Global South country to position the LMC as a unique, multilateral platform for South–South cooperation that is more attentive to the needs of regional states. According to the Chinese narrative, the LMC is a manifestation of a 'new type of international relations' featuring multilateralism and South–South cooperation.⁵⁴ As a 'reliable partner and neighbour', China values equality and righteousness, in contrast to

⁵¹Lancang Mekong Cooperation, 'Guanyu lanmei hezuo yu guoji luhai maoyi xintongdao duijie hezuo de gongtong zhuxi shengming' [Chairman declaration on synergy cooperation between LMC and International Land and Sea Trade New Corridor] (25 August 2020), available at: {http://www.lmcchina.org/2020-08/25/content_41447222.htm}.

⁵²According to the LMC website, there are six areas of priority for LMC working groups: connectivity, capacity cooperation,

cross border economy, water resource, agriculture, and poverty reduction; see {http://www.lmcchina.org/node_1009615.html}. ⁵³Lmcchina.org, 'Zhejiang shares development experience with Lancang-Mekong countries' (28 April 2023), available at:

[{]http://www.lmcchina.org/eng/2023-04/28/content_42385871.html}.

⁵⁴Wang Yi, 'Dali tuijin Lanmei hezuo, goujian lanmei guojia mingyun gongtongti' [Vigorously promote Lancang–Mekong cooperation and build a community with a shared future for Lancang-Mekong countries], Ministry of Foreign Affairs, People's Republic of China (23 March 2017), available at: {https://www.mfa.gov.cn/web/gjhdq_676201/gjhdqzz_681964/lcjmghhz_682662_1/zyjh_682672/201703/t20170323_10406850.shtml}.

Proposals and initiatives	Leadership	Year
Lancang–Mekong Agriculture Cooperation Three Years' Action Plan (2020–2)	Chinese Ministry of Agriculture and Rural Affairs	2020
Lancang-Mekong Agriculture Cooperation Centre	Chinese Ministry of Agriculture and Rural Affairs	2019
Lancang–Mekong Village Community Development Alliance	The China Village Community Development Promotion Association	2018
Lancang–Mekong Cooperation Village Chief Forum	Chinese Ministry of Agriculture and Rural Affairs and Yunnan government	2018
Lancang–Mekong Village–Community Cooperation (Mangshi Initiative)	Chinese Ministry of Agriculture and Rural Affairs and Yunnan government	2018
Lancang–Mekong Agriculture Cooperation Joint Working Group	Lancang–Mekong Agriculture Cooperation Centre	2017

Table 3. China's poverty reduction and rural development initiatives in the Lancang-Mekong cooperation.

Source: compiled by author.

North–South cooperation.⁵⁵ In Minister Wang Yi's words, 'compared to other regional mechanisms, the LMC better serves regional countries' specific needs, and it better embodies regional countries' wishes of equality, reciprocity and win–win^{.56} To make Chinese development plans more attractive, former premier Li Keqiang assured Mekong countries that China's development role complements ASEAN's connectivity plan. He highlighted LMC as 'conducive to narrowing ASEAN's development gaps of its members and promoting regional integration ... enriching South–South cooperation^{.57}

Third, China also works to construct an identity in the region by framing its relationship with Mekong countries as deeply connected geographically, historically, and culturally. To highlight China's efficiency in delivering development cooperation, Chinese officials have touted the speedy achievements and pragmatism, labelling it a 'golden platform' for Global South cooperation.⁵⁸ In doing so, China hopes to exclude external powers like the United States from regional governance.

China's strategies in framing water security issues as development issues appear to be effective in several respects. For Mekong countries, development and poverty reduction are primary concerns, and they share a common experience of utilising water resources to fuel industrialisation. Despite tensions surrounding water governance, most Mekong riparian countries (except for Thailand) remain heavily dependent on hydropower for electricity generation (see Figure 1), much of which is financed, equipped, and built by Chinese companies.⁵⁹ For instance, the Laos government is positioning itself as the 'Battery of Asia' through Chinese-supported infrastructure investments including hydropower projects. Cambodia and Myanmar are also leveraging hydropower backed by China to improve their energy access. Even Thailand, while remaining cautious, has publicly

⁵⁵Xue Gong and Mingjiang Li, 'Taking ideas and words seriously: Explaining the institutionalization of the Lancang–Mekong cooperation', *International Relations of the Asia-Pacific*, 24:2 (2024), pp. 253–87.

⁵⁷Li Keqiang, 'Li Keqiang zai Lancangjiang-Meigonghe hezuo dierci lingdaoren huiyi shangde jianghua' [Li Keqiang's speech at the second leaders' meeting of LMC], *Lancang Mekong Cooperation* (11 January 2018), available at: {http://www.lmcchina.org/2018-01/11/content_41447216.htm}.

⁵⁸Ministry of Foreign Affairs, People's Republic of China, 'Wang Yi: Lanmeihezuo yicheengwei diqu hezuo de "jinsee pingtai" [Wang Yi: LMC has become the Golden Platform for regional cooperation] (16 August 2024), available at: {https://www. mfa.gov.cn/web/wjbz_673089/xghd_673097/202408/t20240816_11474862.shtml}.

⁵⁹Cecilia Han Springer and Dinah Shi, 'Rising tides of tension: Assessing China's hydropower footprint in the Mekong Region' (13 October 2020), Global Development Policy Center, Boston University, available at: {https://www.bu.edu/gdp/2020/ 10/13/rising-tides-of-tension-assessing-chinas-hydropower-footprint-in-the-mekong-region/}.

⁵⁶Permanent Mission of the People's Republic of China to the UN, 'Wang Yi: LMC should not be a superb talking shop but a grounded bulldozer' (26 July 2017), available at: {https://un.china-mission.gov.cn/eng/zgyw/201707/t20170726_8394548. htm}.







acknowledged the efficiency of the LMC, citing over 70 projects supported by China.⁶⁰ Notably, Vietnam, a downstream country most vulnerable to water security concerns, also joined the LMC for economic opportunities.⁶¹

More importantly for China, it has managed to maintain its non-binding stance on water governance. Despite its active engagement in regional institutions such as the Mekong River Commission and Global Water Partnership (an international network for water resources management), China's institutionalisation of LMC imposes minimal restrictions on future hydropower projects. This allows member states to initiate developments without the need for prior consultation with others. In response to regional demands on data disclosure transparency, a source of tension between China and the lower Mekong countries, China has selectively engaged by signing agreements with loose commitment. For example, the Agreement on the Provision of Hydrological Information on the Lancang–Mekong River with the Mekong River Commission (MRC) lacks a stringent enforcement mechanism, allowing China to maintain flexibility while addressing regional concerns.

Securitising cross-border criminal networks issues

Despite development progress made in the Mekong region, criminal activities such as human, drug, and weapons trafficking still prevail. In particular, the growth of Chinese criminal syndicates has increasingly posed challenges to China's development approach in the region.

While China's state-backed investments have boosted industrialisation in the Mekong countries, Chinese criminal syndicates have exploited China's foreign economic policy, hijacked the state's BRI, and attempted to link their illegal activities with China's development cooperation.⁶² For instance, in Cambodia, some Chinese investors have falsely associated 'internet investment parks' that involve cyberscams in Sihanoukville with the Chinese state-backed Sihanoukville Special Economic Zone.⁶³ In Myanmar, some Chinese criminals have colluded with Karen border guard forces (BGF)⁶⁴ to build the Yatai New City Special Economic Zone, claiming it is connected with China's BRI.⁶⁵ Moreover, these activities are reportedly tied to serious crimes such as kidnapping, murder, fraud, slavery, and human trafficking.⁶⁶ Taking advantage of the power vacuum caused by

⁶⁰Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Thailand, 'Launching ceremony of Thailand's projects funded by the Mekong–Lancang Cooperation Special Fund (MLCSF) during the MLC Week 2023' (23 March 2023), available at: {https://www.mfa.go.th/en/content/mlcweek2023-2?cate=5d5bcb4e15e39c306000683e}.

⁶¹Viet Nam News, 'Viet Nam proposes stronger economic cooperation in Mekong–Lancang to promote post-pandemic recovery' (4 July 2022), available at: {https://vietnamnews.vn/politics-laws/1265939/viet-nam-proposes-stronger-economic-cooperation-in-mekong-lancang-to-promote-post-pandemic-recovery.html}.

⁶²Tang Ailin, 'Yige taofan de miandian ducheng kuangxiang' [Reflection on the Myanmar casino from a criminal on the run], *Caixin* (26 October 2020), available at: {https://weekly.caixin.com/2020-10-23/101617999.html}.

⁶³Sihanoukville Special Economic Zone, 'Xigang yu xigangtequ shi yige defang ma?' [Is Sihanoukville and Sihanoukville Special Economic Zone the same place?] (8 August 2019), available at: {http://www.ssez.com/news.asp?nlt=1472&none=3& ntwo=14}; Nicholas Farrelly, Alice Dawkins and Patrick Deegan, 'Sihanoukville: A hub of environmental crime convergence, global initiative against transnational organized crime', Global Initiative (2022), available at: {https://globalinitiative.net/wp-content/uploads/2022/09/GI-TOC-report_Sihanoukville_For-upload.pdf}.

⁶⁴In 2009, the Myanmar military announced a plan to incorporate ethnic armed organisations into a border guard force (BGF) as proxies of the military. In return, the BGFs are granted autonomous authority to develop the territory. See John Buchanan, 'Militias in Myanmar', Asia Foundation (2016), available at: {https://asiafoundation.org/wp-content/uploads/2016/ 07/Militias-in-Myanmar.pdf}. The Karen BGF is an armed militia of former insurgents granted autonomous authority over Myanmar's border with Thailand.

⁶⁵Xue Gong, 'The Mekong region is a test of China's global development and security model', Carnegie Endowment for International Peace (1 December 2023), available at: {https://carnegieendowment.org/research/2023/12/the-mekong-region-is-a-test-of-chinas-global-development-and-security-model?lang=en}.

⁶⁶Jason Tower and Priscilla Clapp, 'Chinese crime networks partner with armed groups', United States Institute of Peace (20 April 2020), available at: {https://www.usip.org/publications/2020/04/chinese-crime-networks-partner-myanmar-armed-groups}.

Myanmar's military coup in 2021, criminal networks have been able to expand, particularly in eastern and northern Myanmar, near China's borders.⁶⁷ This growing criminal presence undermines the legitimacy and security of China's development projects along its border.

The rise of these illegal activities has sparked criticism from civil society organisations and fuelled anti-Chinese sentiments.⁶⁸ China is increasingly perceived as complicit in transnational crimes because these criminals serve China's strategic interests.⁶⁹ These scam operation zones have significant involvement in human, weapons, and drug trafficking and have posed serious threats to Chinese citizens' assets and safety and China's border security.⁷⁰ As a result, these criminal activities are tarnishing China's reputation and foreign economic policy. More importantly, domestic concerns over the role of the Chinese government in these issues have created a sense of urgency for the Chinese government to address the cross-border criminal challenges.⁷¹

Thus, protecting China's interests has become a central priority in China's Mekong policy. Consequently, while reinforcing its domestic public security and legal frameworks, the Chinese government is also securitising the criminal threats for both regional and global cooperation.⁷² By framing criminal activities along and near its borders as a global security threat, China seeks to shape public perception, generate a sense of urgency, and convince countries in the region to engage in security cooperation. To achieve these goals, China has taken several actions, including institutionalising its security presence, providing security and technology assistance, and amplifying the perceived security challenges through discourses and media pressure.

Compared to its advantages as an upstream country, China does not have a unilateral control over addressing the cross-border criminal issues. To effectively tackle these challenges, China requires cooperation from the host country, particularly in areas like data sharing, law enforcement, and crackdowns on these criminals. But in some Mekong countries, opaque Chinese business networks colluded with corrupt local officials and criminals in the region.⁷³ For instance, media reports suggest Chinese criminals' ties with the Cambodian Oknha class, a group of people with a prestigious designation from the Cambodian government.⁷⁴ Similarly, Chinese criminal enclaves

⁶⁷For a discussion of the effects of the coup on cooperation patterns between Myanmar and Thailand, see also Enze Han and Sirada Khemanitthathai 'Political crisis and dilemma of security cooperation between Myanmar and Thailand,' *European Journal of International Security* (this issue); Xichou County Government, 'Mianbei 10 wan pianzi bu chu, jiangshi 14 yi zhongguo renmin yongyuan de mengyan' [If the 100,000 scammers in northern Myanmar are not eliminated, it will be an eternal nightmare for the 1.4 billion Chinese people!] (13 July 2020), available at: {https://www.xczw.gov.cn/Item/35796.aspx}; Xie Ling, 'Analysis on the spatial migration of the gathering place of transnational telecommunication network fraud', *Journal of People's Public Security University of China (Science and Technology)*, 110: 4 (2021), pp. 74–84.

⁶⁸Interviews with Cambodian scholars and policymakers in Phnom Penh, Cambodia, 12–15 June 2023.

⁶⁹International Crisis Group, 'Transnational crime and geopolitical contestation along the Mekong' (18 August 2023), available at: {https://icg-prod.s3.amazonaws.com/s3fs-public/2023-10/332-transnational-crime-along-the-mekong_0.pdf}.

⁷⁰Jason Tower, 'China's metastasizing Myanmar problem', United States Institute of Peace (11 July 2023), available at: {https://www.usip.org/publications/2023/07/chinas-metastasizing-myanmar-problem}.

⁷¹Based on the Chinese media, the domestic outcry questioned the power of China. Some reports raised the issue that organised crimes do not target US citizens for fear of US power; see Da Feng Wen Zi, 'Weishenme meiguoren zai mianbei wuren ganpian er zhongguoren que yizhi beipian' [Why nobody in Myanmar dares to scam Americans while Chinese are always the victim of the scams], *Wangyi News* (27 June 2023), available at: {https://www.163.com/dy/article/I88M90VG055219Q6.html}.

²²For instance, Public Security Bureau of Xiapu County, 'Guanyu yange guankomg xiapuji renyuan qianwang miandian, jianpuzhai, laowo deng jiuge guojia de tonggao' [Notice on strictly control and manage Xiapu residents travelling to 9 countries such as Myanmar, Cambodia and Laos] (25 February 2022), available at: {https://www.xiapu.gov.cn/zwgk/tzgg/202202/t20220225_1596219.htm}; Consulate General of the People's Republic of China in Penang, 'Kuajing dubo shouci xieru zhongguo xingfa 3yue 1ri qi zhengshi shishi' [Cross-border gambling included in the criminal laws, official in effect on 1 March] (3 March 2023), available at: {http://penang.china-consulate.gov.cn/chn/lsfw/lsbh/202111/t20211101_10434237.htm}; Xinhua Agency, 'Zhonghuarenmingongheguo fan dianxin wangluo zhapian fa' [Counter telecom and cyber scams law by People's Republic of China] (2 September 2022), available at: {https://www.gov.cn/xinwen/2022-09/02/content_5708119.htm}.

⁷³Daryl Lim, 'The revival of Sihanoukville, Cambodia's "gold rush" city', *Think China* (18 July 2022), available at: {https://www.thinkchina.sg/revival-sihanoukville-cambodias-gold-rush-city}.

⁷⁴RFA's Khmer Service, 'Cambodia's "Oknha" tycoons abuse power to commit crimes: NGO', *Radio Free Asia* (10 September 2019), available at: {https://www.rfa.org/english/news/cambodia/oknha-09102019173610.html}. This perspective was acknowledged by the Cambodian scholars that the author interviewed during field trips in Phnom Penh, 13 June 2023.

have expanded under the protection of Karen State's BGE,⁷⁵ which is allied with the junta in Myanmar. Therefore, local agencies lack the motivation to engage with China's securitisation proposal, including in-depth joint law enforcement operations.

To receive support, China has taken several steps to securitise illicit economic activities. First, the Chinese state frames the criminal activities not only as the new frontline in China's security challenges but also as a global security issue.⁷⁶ Leveraging its geographical proximity, China highlighted that 'our (China and Mekong countries') security and development interests are inextricably intertwined'.⁷⁷ The underlying message underscores that China and Mekong countries need to address security issues in order to sustain development cooperation.⁷⁸ Furthermore, China highlights that regional norms such as autonomy, equal footing, non-interference, and consensus guide China's security cooperation with Mekong countries.⁷⁹ Simultaneously, China emphasises the multilateral nature of the LMC, positioning the regional institution as 'complementary and coordinative' with ASEAN–China cooperation. In framing these criminal activities as security threats, China not only continues its existing law enforcement operations along the river but also institutionalises security cooperation in establishing the Integrated Law Enforcement and Security Cooperation Center (LMLESC Center).

Moreover, China has leveraged its surveillance capabilities, including big data, satellites, and drones, in supporting its law enforcement and security cooperation with Mekong countries. For instance, China's Beidou satellite system was used to support operations in tracking down the drug lord following the Mekong Massacre.⁸⁰ By utilising big data and artificial intelligence, China's posture as a security partner is enhanced. In another example, China assisted the Ministry of National Defence of Laos with building the Integrated Defence and Rescue Service Points in Luang Namtha and Bokeo Provinces by offering equipment and technology to support the Laotian government's law enforcement capabilities.⁸¹ Additionally, China established the Law Enforcement Cooperation and Coordination Office in Phnom Penh in 2019, its first overseas police cooperation centre,⁸² further strengthening its security presence in the region.

More interestingly, China has been using an evolving approach to tackling security issues through leveraging media to raise awareness about the proliferation of criminal activities and security threats in Southeast Asia. One prominent example of this is the Chinese movie *No More Bets*, part of a broader strategy to educate the Chinese public about the dangers posed by criminals such

⁷⁵Frontier Myanmar, 'Scam city: How the coup brought Shwe Kokko back to life', *Frontier Myanmar* (23 June 2022), available at: {https://www.frontiermyanmar.net/en/scam-city-how-the-coup-brought-shwe-kokko-back-to-life/}.

⁷⁶Ministry of Public Security, 'Gong'anbu: dianxinwangluo zhapian fanzui yi chengwei quanqiuxing daji zhili nanti' [Ministry of Public Security: Online and telecom scam has become a challenge for global governance], people.com (25 July 2022), available at: {http://society.people.com.cn/n1/2022/0725/c1008-32484865.html}.

⁷⁷Li Keqiang, 'Li Keqiang zai lancangjiang-meigonghee hezuo shouci lingdaoren huiyishang de jianghua' [Li Keqiang's address at the 1st Lancang–Mekong Cooperation leaders' meeting], Xinhua Agency (23 March 2016), available at: {https://www.gov.cn/guowuyuan/2016-03/23/content_5056927.htm}.

⁷⁸Interviews with Thai officials and Chinese scholars involved in Track 2 discussions in Bangkok, Thailand, 22 December 2023.

⁷⁹Lmcchina.org, 'Speech by H.E. Li Keqiang at the second Lancang–Mekong Cooperation leaders' meeting' (12 January 2018), available at: {http://www.lmcchina.org/eng/2018-01/12/content_41449807.html}.

⁸⁰*Global Times*, 'Zhongguo zhubu nuokang ceng yupai wurenji zhanshou beidou gongbukemo' [China once wanted to use drone to arrest Noukam, Beidou was a great help]' (18 February 2013), available at: {https://mil.news.sina.com.cn/2013-02-18/1044715893.html}.

⁸¹Boualien Chanhsoulixay (Bao Ling), 'Transnational security governance in the China–Laos Mekong region', *Modern World Police* [Xiandai shijie jingcha], 4 (2022), pp. 70–2.

⁸²Xinhua Agency, 'Zhongjian zhifa hezuo xieetiao bangongshi zai jinbian zhengshi chengli' [Joint coordinative office between China and Cambodia was set up in Phnom Penh] (28 September 2019), available at: {https://www.gov.cn/xinwen/2019-09/28/content_5434513.htm}.

as those based in Mekong.⁸³ The release of the film also reflects China's broader media strategy to highlight security concerns tied to Southeast Asia. In addition to the film, the Chinese government has also employed social media platforms such as WeChat and Weibo and media outlets, including films, documentaries, and news reports, to amplify these criminal activities. Moreover, the Chinese government has used these media platforms to pressurise Mekong countries to take stronger action against criminal syndicates operating within their borders. Clearly, the Chinese government has been increasingly vocal about its concerns over the rise of transnational crimes in the region that affect China's citizens, border security, and overseas interests.

To Mekong countries, Chinese criminal syndicates increasingly pose challenges to both development and security. Media reports about organised Chinese crime in the region have fuelled negative perceptions about Southeast Asian countries, adversely impacting their service industries and local public security.⁸⁴ As noted by the deputy prime minister and minister of foreign affairs of Thailand, 'cross-border criminal activities are common challenges for all Mekong–Lancang countries and require immediate and robust concerted efforts to address transnational crimes, online gambling, telecom fraud, and online scams for the security and safety of our countries and peoples'.⁸⁵ In response to security threats posed by these criminals, Mekong countries have generally cooperated with China. For instance, Myanmar's then-civilian government investigated the Yatai project in 2020 with China's active involvement and support.⁸⁶

However, Myanmar's military coup in February 2021 posed further challenges to China's security-development nexus. As scamming operations in enclaves in northern Myanmar became growing hubs for criminal activities, China struggled to promote its development projects along its border. What is worse, the intertwining networks of criminals and their connections with Burmese BGF and ethnic armed forces further exacerbated China's border security issues. In response, China adopted a mixed approach to security cooperation with Mekong countries. While continuing multilateral cooperation, such as taking part in the joint law enforcement operation with Laos and Thailand targeting Chinese criminals in Myanmar in August 2023,⁸⁷ China has also increasingly implemented measures in Myanmar that are deemed interventionist.

As scamming operations in enclaves in northern Myanmar grew into significant hubs for criminal activities, the Chinese government initially sought to pressure the junta to take action, but this pressure was unsuccessful, as the junta either lacked the capability or the interest to curb these criminal networks. In fact, the criminal networks expanded rather than reducing from 2022–3.⁸⁸ In response, China turned to more interventionist means. Despite publicly maintaining neutrality

⁸³David Hutt, 'China's self-pitying empire', *The Diplomat* (22 January 2024), available at: {https://thediplomat.com/2024/01/ chinas-self-pitying-empire/}.

⁸⁴Mitch Connor, 'Free visa for Chinese tourists stirs Thai transnational crime fears', Thaiger (5 September 2023), available at: {https://thethaiger.com/news/national/free-visa-for-chinese-tourists-stirs-thai-transnational-crime-fears}; 'Dongnanya lvyou rechao: Miandian he jianpouzhai mianlin baohu zhongguo youke de tiaozhan yu jiyu' [Hot season for Southeast Asia: Challenges and opportunities for Myanmar and Cambodia to protect Chinese tourists], Sohu.com (11 August 2023), available at: {https://www.sohu.com/a/710979039_524385}.

⁸⁵Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Kingdom of Thailand, 'Intervention as delivered by Deputy Prime Minister and Minister of Foreign Affairs of Thailand at the 8th Mekong-Lancang Cooperation Foreign Ministers' Meeting' (8 December 2023), available at: {https://www.mfa.go.th/en/content/mlcfmm2023-intervention-as-delivered-by-dpm-fm-2?cate=5d5bcb4e15e39c306000683e}.

⁸⁶Embassy of the PRC in the Republic of the Union of Myanmar, 'China supports Myanmar in handling the Shwe Kokko New City issue in accordance with laws and regulations' (25 August 2020), available at: {http://mm.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/xwdt/202008/t20200825_1391985.htm}.

⁸⁷Ziwei Zhao, 'China teams up with Thailand and Laos to tackle cybercriminals in Myanmar who often target Chinese nationals', *South Morning China Post* (23 August 2023), available at: {https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/ 3232057/china-teams-thailand-and-laos-tackle-cybercriminals-myanmar-who-often-target-chinese-nationals}.

⁸⁸Priscilla A. Clapp and Jason Tower, 'Myanmar's junta is losing control of its border with China', United States Institute of Peace (8 November 2023), available at: {https://www.usip.org/publications/2023/11/myanmars-junta-losing-control-itsborder-china}. in Myanmar's civil war,⁸⁹ China began leveraging its security and economic influence over ethnic armed groups that depend on China for infrastructure, capital, and resources to address the urgent security situations along and near the border. In 2023, China undertook unilateral actions against scam operations in the autonomous Wa State and Mong La areas of northern Shan State along its borders, arresting Wa officials and tens of thousands of Chinese nationals operating scams.⁹⁰ Such leverage took on a more 'interventionist' form during the attacks by the Three Brotherhood Alliance (Alliance hereafter), composed of various ethnic armed groups,⁹¹ against the Myanmar military and the Kokang Border Guards Force on 27 October 2023. To garner China's support, the Alliance framed their operations as part of a broader effort to combat the widespread online gambling fraud that has plagued Myanmar.⁹² China also capitalised on the Alliance's actions by strengthening its law enforcement and security presence. Since November 2023, Chinese authorities have been able to arrest key criminal figures – some of whom were junta-affiliated high-profile Kokang officials.⁹³

Case summary

Through case studies on transboundary water issues and cross-border crimes in the Mekong region, this article demonstrates that China's security-development nexus aims to foster a strong sense of regional integration and establish a security architecture that is different from that of the Global North. It argues that while China is focused on establishing a coherent security-development nexus in its relations with Global South countries, its approach is dynamic.

In the case of water conflicts, the rapid growth of China's supported upstream hydropower infrastructure projects has led regional stakeholders to promote discourse around water and ecological security, thereby securitising these issues. However, China's self-determination in managing water resources and its opposition to multilateral solutions led to significant tensions between it and lower Mekong countries. To improve its image, China has sought to developmentalise water security concerns, which entails moving tensions related to water disputes and conflicts away from the 'security' agenda and redirecting them into the broader discourse of resource governance and management.

To accomplish this, China employs development incentives, strategic narratives, and identity construction to help de-escalate these tensions. China has used South–South cooperation as a tool for 'developmentalising' water security tensions to avoid the internationalisation of these conflicts and to maintain its unilateral control over water governance. It has strictly defended non-intervention and autonomy in its own political agenda in water governance. China's strategy of framing water security as a development issue has been effective at least in two areas: no restrictions in developing hydropower and a non-binding stance in regional water governance.

In the case of trans-border criminals, Chinese criminal syndicates have posed significant challenges to China's development efforts in the region, damaging China's reputation and threatening its citizens' safety and border security. However, China faces challenges in addressing cross-border

⁹²See X post @Maywong CNA, (27 October 2023) available at: {https://twitter.com/MayWongCNA/status/ 1717858954599104997/photo/1}.

⁹³Sebastian Strangio, 'Chinese authorities issue arrest warrants for criminal kingpins in Myanmar's Kokang region,' *The Diplomat* (13 November 2023), available at: {https://thediplomat.com/2023/11/chinese-authorities-issue-arrest-warrants-forcriminal-kingpins-in-myanmars-kokang-region/}; Mo Wen Xian Sheng, 'Zhongda tufa! Bai Suocheng beizhuang, mianbei sida jiazu chedi fumie' [Breaking news! Bai Suocheng was arrested, and the four families in northern Myanmar were completely destroyed], *Wangyi News* (30 January 2024), available at: {https://www.163.com/dy/article/IPO4LFHT0528N3L3.html}.

⁸⁹Peng Nian, 'No, China is not intervening in Myanmar's civil war', *The Diplomat* (2 December 2023), available at: {https://thediplomat.com/2023/12/no-china-is-not-intervening-in-myanmars-civil-war/}.

⁹⁰RFA Burmese, 'More than 40,000 Chinese involved in online scam operations deported from Myanmar', *Radio Free Asia* (22 December 2023), available at: {https://www.rfa.org/english/news/myanmar/chinese-deported-12222023162538.html}.

⁹¹This operation is known as Operation 1027 by the Three Brotherhood Alliance, comprising three ethnic armed groups in northern Shan State: the Myanmar National Democratic Alliance Army (MNDAA), the Ta'ang National Liberation Army (TNLA), and the Arakan Army (AA).

crime due to regional concerns about China's security influence and the lack of full cooperation from local governments, some of which are intertwined with corrupt networks. To gain support, China frames these criminal activities as both a security threat to the region and a global issue. It emphasises multilateral cooperation, stressing the intertwined security and development interests of China and Mekong countries. China also leverages its advanced surveillance technologies to support regional law enforcement efforts. Furthermore, China uses media platforms to raise awareness and pressure Mekong countries into stronger action against criminal syndicates, portraying these activities as a transnational security threat that demands greater collaboration and law enforcement coordination.

China's strategy in securitising development issues has been effective especially in institutionalising law enforcement and security cooperation in the framework of LMC and in expanding its security influence to select Mekong countries like Cambodia, Laos, and Myanmar. The case also illustrates China's ability to intervene when necessary, as demonstrated by its law enforcement and security operations in Myanmar. Nonetheless, China has been unable to provide an alternative model, such as the GSI, for all Mekong countries to adopt. For instance, Thailand has adopted a much more cautious approach in supporting GSI.⁹⁴ As a result, China is still unable to conduct patrol within Thailand's borders in the quadrilateral security cooperation along the Mekong River.

Implications for South-South security cooperation

The analysis of China's dynamic security-development nexus is crucial for understanding South–South security cooperation, as it poses potential challenges to the traditional Global North-centric security governance, as this special issue argues.⁹⁵ While China's emphasis on South–South interactions may offer an alternative model⁹⁶ for global governance, its growing power and ambitions raise important questions about whether China can provide a viable, universally accepted paradigm for global security cooperation.

First, China's commitment to non-intervention and economic cooperation remains central to its approach in the Global South, yet its ambitions to assume a larger global security role have sometimes resulted in actions that appear interventionist. A key example is China's response to trans-border crimes in the case of criminal activities in Myanmar's conflict zones, where China's national security concerns could drive more direct involvement. This evolving security posture complicates China's portrayal of itself as an advocate for development and peace in the Global South through development initiatives like the BRI, whose projects are often plagued by political conflicts and controversies.⁹⁷ In this context, the pressure to protect its own interests could push China towards interventions that challenge its non-intervention principle. As China's economic and security footprint expands, many countries in the Global South are increasingly dependent on Chinese development and security assistance. This growing reliance on China raises questions about the extent to which Global South countries can maintain their autonomy.

Second, while China's security-development nexus has garnered praise for its infrastructure assistance, its approach has been criticised for being too aligned with authoritarian models.⁹⁸ Those regimes that are more likely to accept China's development and security assistance are frequently criticised for undermining democratic principles and suppressing civil society. In this context, Chinese investments in hydropower projects and other resource extractive projects in the Mekong

⁹⁴M. Taylor Fravel, 'China's Global Security Initiative at two: A journey, not a destination', *China Leadership Monitor* (1 June 2024), available at: {https://www.prcleader.org/post/china-s-global-security-initiative-at-two-a-journey-not-a-destination}.

⁹⁵Peter Kragelund, 'South-South cooperation: what can we learn from South-South security cooperation?' *European Journal of International Security* (this issue).

⁹⁶Ana Cristina Alves, Xue Gong, and Mingjiang Li, 'The BRI'.

⁹⁷Pascal Abb, 'Is there a Chinese "developmental peace"? Evidence from the Belt and Road Initiative's impact on conflict states', *Journal of Contemporary China* (2024), pp. 1–19, available at: {http://doi.org/10.1080/10670564.2024.2378043}.

⁹⁸Stefan Harper, *The Beijing Consensus: How China's Authoritarian Model Will Dominate the Twenty First Century* (New York: Basic Books, 2010), pp. 1–440.

region can be seen as tools for legitimising the power of authoritarian regimes.⁹⁹ Moreover, China's security–development nexus can create governance problems where transparency and inclusivity are set aside for development. The case of developmentalising water security in the article demonstrates governments in the region continue to carry out hydropower projects without prominent improvement in inclusivity, transparency, and public accountability.

Third, China's security-development nexus has profound implications for South-South security cooperation. While Global South security cooperation is often framed as a collaborative effort between countries with shared historical experiences, as the Introduction to this special issue suggests, the reality in Southeast Asia paints a different picture. China is increasingly viewed as a security challenge, with its growing assertiveness in the disputed South China Sea and its unilateral, self-determined water governance approach. Therefore, China's narratives about shared experiences and South-South cooperation such as through the GDI and the GSI are received with more scepticism in the region compared to other parts of the Global South. While China seeks to extend its influence in Southeast Asia through infrastructure development and law enforcement cooperation, its actions often prompt calls for greater engagement with other powers to counterbalance China's presence.¹⁰⁰ Studies show that these countries, while engaging in bilateral cooperation with China, are also participating in Global North-led institutions to hedge against over-reliance on China.¹⁰¹

More broadly, the ongoing US–China rivalry further complicates South–South security cooperation. On the one hand, the rising demand for South–South cooperation, fuelled by concerns over China's growing ambitions in global security governance, highlights the challenges within South–South security cooperation. On the other hand, as China and the Global North vie for influence in the Global South, many countries have to navigate a complex geopolitical landscape where the pursuit of development may be inextricably linked to security considerations, and where the choice of development partner can have profound political consequences.

Acknowledgements. This article gives special thanks to Professor Dr Tobias Berger and Professor Dr Markus-Michael Müller for their leadership in organising the workshop 'South–South Cooperation and the (Re)making of Global Security Governance' at the Freie Universität Berlin, 27–28 April 2023.

Funding statement. This work is supported by the AcRF Tier 1 grant RG 43/22 from the Ministry of Education, Republic of Singapore.

Dr Xue Gong is an assistant professor and coordinator of the China Programme of S. Rajaratnam School of International Studies, Nanyang Technological University, Singapore. Her research interests include China's economic statecraft, Asian regionalism and governance, China, and Southeast Asia relations.

⁹⁹Kuik Cheng-Chwee and Zikri Rosli, 'Laos-China infrastructure cooperation: Legitimation and the limits of host-country agency', *Journal of Contemporary East Asia Studies*, 12:1 (2023), pp. 32–58.

¹⁰⁰ Amitav Acharya and See Seng Tan, 'Betwixt balance and community: America, ASEAN, and the security of Southeast Asia', *International Relations of the Asia-Pacific*, 6:1 (2006), pp. 37–59.

¹⁰¹He Kai, 'Institutional balancing and international relations theory: Economic interdependence and balance of power strategies in Southeast Asia', *European Journal of International Relations*, 14:3 (2008), pp. 489–518.

Cite this article: Xue Gong, 'Ponder the path of thy feet: How China's security-development nexus works in the Mekong region', *European Journal of International Security* (2025), pp. 1–19. https://doi.org/10.1017/eis.2025.5